Summary Report
38th Tourism Working Group Meeting Meeting
7-9 May 2011

Cebu, Philippines

The 38th Tourism Working Group (TWG) meeting was held on 7-9 May 2011 at the Radisson Blu Hotel in Cebu, Philippines.  The meeting was chaired by Ms Helen Marano, Director of the Office of Travel and Tourism Industries, U.S. Department of Commerce and Lead Shepherd of the TWG.  The meeting was attended by representatives from 13 APEC economies: Australia; Brunei Darussalam; China; Indonesia; Korea; Japan; Malaysia; Russia; Philippines; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; Viet Nam; and the United States. Invited guests from Macao, China, the World Travel and Tourism Council (WTTC), Pacific Asia Travel Association (PATA) and the APEC International Centre for Sustainable Tourism (AICST) attended.  The APEC Secretariat also attended.

1. Welcome and opening remarks

The meeting was opened by TWG Lead Shepherd, Ms Helen Marano who welcomed members to Cebu and introduced the Undersecretary of the Philippines Department of Tourism.  The undersecretary’s opening remarks welcomed delegates to the Philippines, noted the value of the APEC TWG to the Philippines and outlined some of the changes that are currently being undertaken in his ministry.

2. Adoption of the Agenda

Members adopted the annotated agenda as proposed in document 2011/TWG38/001 without amendment.

3. Business arrangements

The host economy, the Philippines, announced the business and logistical information for meeting and technical tour.

4. Report of the TWG Executive Committee (EC) meeting

The Lead Shepherd reported that the Executive Committee met on 6 May 2011 and was attended by Australia, Brunei Darussalam, Indonesia, The Philippines, Thailand and The United States.  The meeting discussed how to report to the SCE on the value of the group to APEC and medium-term and annual strategic planning concerns.  The Lead Shepherd noted that all TWG members are invited to attend meetings of the EC.

5. APEC Secretariat Report

The APEC Secretariat provided updates on the 2011 APEC priorities and key outcomes of the SOM1, SCE1 and SCE-Committee of the Whole meetings which took place in Washington, D.C., United States in March (2011/TWG38/007).  Updates included recent revisions to the project management process (2011/TWG38/012) and a new policy on the “Scheduling of Sub-Fora Operations to Enhance Effectiveness” which requests that sub fora should meet on the margins of major SOM meetings. Questions were raised by members on APEC Secretariat contacts in order to raise the profile and highlight the successful work of the TWG.

6.  Members’ Reports

Members provided highlights on the status of the travel and tourism industry their respective economies (2011/TWG38/002, 004, 015, 017, 019, 020 and 021).

7. Guest Reports

Updates were provided by Macao, China (2011/TWG38/008), the WTTC (2011/TWG38/003), PATA (2011/TWG38/023) and AICST. Highlights of these presentations include:

Macao noted that currently less that 50% of visitor arrivals involve an overnight stay, they will be seeking to improve upon this in the future.

AICST noted the value they can provide to the TWG through cooperative efforts in a number of areas.  A key PATA interest at this time is in green issues, including a website on “Sustainable Tourism Online” and a tourism risk management training platform. 

PATA highlighted the value of their flagship product, a three-year forecast of travel trends which they are looking to expand to include more locations and to have more specificity (city/state levels of details) in order to increase its value to members.  PATA also noted that they are still undergoing some reorganization as they seek to find a new CEO.

A key for the WTTC is partnership and making the most of available talents and resources, including participation with the TWG.  They see tourism as important to global economic recovery because globally tourism is 8.4% of GDP and accounts for 45 million jobs.  WTTC also highlighted an upcoming change in leadership and the upcoming World Travel and Tourism Summit to be held next month in Las Vegas.

8. Discussion on the TWG Independent Assessment

The Lead Shepherd led the meeting through a summary of the recommendations stemming from the 2010 Independent Assessment of the TWG developing a response to each of the recommendations in order to advise the SCE on how each one is being implemented by the TWG (2011/TWG38/024).   The importance of this task was emphasized as being a demonstration to SCE members of the value of the TWG to APEC and as a way to highlight the work being undertaken in this forum.

One area of particular note was with respect to recommendation number 3 suggesting that if the TWG were to be merged with another APEC forum, consideration should be given to the transportation and environmental sectors.  Members noted that at last year’s Tourism Ministerial Meeting, tourism is considered one of the top 3 priorities for growth and recovery by 17 APEC economies and therefore the value of the group to APEC as an independent entity is high. 

Members also discussed methods that might be employed to better communicate the valuable and effective work of the TWG to a broader audience to avoid having continued discussions in the future regarding existence of the TWG.  Several ideas were put forward, including the issuance of a press release following TWG meetings and inclusion of TWG work in the APEC Bulletin.  The Secretariat agreed to provide the Lead Shepherd with contact information for the APEC communications team.

9. State of Tourism in Japan

Japan provided a presentation on the tsunami and nuclear crisis that began in March 2011 including details on the response from the Government of Japan and the information that has been made available publically and continues to be made available on numerous websites (2011/TWG38/009).  Japan requested that members take appropriate consideration of the information provided in the presentation with respect to safety and noted that tourism to Japan has fallen drastically this year and they are now making efforts to change this.

TWG members offered condolences and support for Japan and discussed ways to proactively respond to such situations in the future.  It was noted by several economies that much of the challenge for tourism in affected areas is in the area of communications: making people aware that the area is open for business and safe to travel in despite the traditional news media focus on the negative impacts of the situation.

It was agreed that consideration should be given to including a session on experience sharing either as a part of TWG39 in San.  This discussion would focus on the experience economies have in dealing with the tourism impacts of an emergency situations with a particular focus on communications impacts and strategies.

Intersessional work in this area will include a collation of information to be provided by TWG members for Japan on how to ensure there is clear messaging that Japan is open for business.  PATA is also currently working on a report examining the social media impacts and responses to the situation in Japan which may analyze when turning points happened and will look at which economies are more or less sensitive to the situation in making or adjusting travel decisions, this report will be shared at TWG39.

10. Policy Goals and Strategic Plan Update

Members approved the overarching principle of “Sustainable and balanced tourism development” in the revised APEC Tourism Strategic Plan (2011/TWG38/010).  Discussion also took place on the four themes of the Strategic Plan and the contents of the medium-term (2011/TWG38/011) and annual (2011/TWG38/014) work plans of the TWG.  Revised versions of the strategic plan and the medium-term work plan will be circulated for response intersessionally.  The annual work plan will also be revised intersessionally for approval at SCE3 in September; it will be revised to include TWG engagement with Japan in the area of communications crisis management in 2011.

 11. TWG Project Updates

The WTTC updated the meeting on project TWG 01/2011A Creating Business Growth Opportunities in the New APEC Economy (2011/TWG38/005).  At this time input is being sought into the creation of an expanded list of impediments to travel and tourism.

12. Discussion on Future TWG Activities

TWG projects seeking APEC funding in 2011 were introduced by members. Russia introduced a joint project with Australia on Promoting Sustainable Tourism through the Global Sustainable Tourism Council’s Criteria. The Philippines introduced a project on Connecting APEC: A Conference on Enhancing Tourism and Air Transport Connectivity in the Asia-Pacific Region (2011/TWG38/016).  

The TWG Chair introduced a self-funded project from Canada under the APEC Counter Terrorism Task Force (CTTF) that was raised as a possible area for collaboration with the TWG (2011/TWG38/006). The project will include simulation exercises to prepare economies for potential emergency scenarios related to terrorist attacks.

13. Other Business

Australia noted an upcoming seminar to be hosted by their Emergency Management Authority in the coming months. Indonesia informed the meeting of an ASEAN Seminar to be held on 11 June in Bali.

14. Future Meeting

The next TWG meeting will be the 39th meeting and will take place in September in San Francisco, USA.  In 2012 Chinese Taipei will host TWG 40, while the Russian Federation will host TWG 41 along with the 9th Tourism Ministerial Meeting in Kursk.  Indonesia and Thailand have offered to host TWG meetings in 2013.

15. Document Access

The meeting endorsed the document classification list as presented (2011/TWG38/000).

16. Closing Remarks

The TWG Lead Shepherd briefly summarized the outcomes of the meeting and thanked all members for their participation and valuable inputs.

